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PATIENT PARTICIPATION GROUP

Minutes of Meeting held on 8th April 2021 
Attendees:
(KW), (PC), (MC), (GT), (JK), (EV), (RU), (VD), (TM),  (HM), Cherrie Hirst (CH) (Practice Business Manager)
1. Apologies:
(VF), (PD), (WD), (CM), (Admin Co-ordinator)
2. Minutes of last meeting held 24th November 2020
There were no actions to follow up from the previous meeting other than the practice website is continuously updated with new information.  If the group feel that any further information would be useful to have on the website they will let CH know. 
3. Practice Update
Continuation Of New Ways Of Working Due To COVID 19 
CH discussed the ways on which the practice deliver their service due to Covid pandemic including

· Telephone Consultations (prior to face to face appointment if needed)

· One way system in place within the practice to keep patients safe who need to attend

· Promotion of e-consultations, generic e-mail address and prescription e-mail address

· Increased use of text messages (particularly to text fit notes and submit images if required)

· Increased number of telephone lines to attempt to manage the demand on the phone lines

· Clinicians using mobile phones to call out to ensure that as many phone lines are available as possible when patients are trying to ring in

· Restrictions within the practice to adhere to social distancing and infection control guidance

· All procedures are back up and running other than spirometry

There are huge demands on the telephone lines at the moment and this is currently a national problem for primary care.  The main reason for this is the implementation and delivery of the Covid vaccination programme. Practices are continuing to receive high volumes of calls from patients with concerns and queries re the vaccine, particularly when they receive an invite or there are articles in the media re the safety of the vaccine. 

The group discussed this and there are no easy answers to resolve this problem. CH explained that this was under weekly review and the practice were doing what they could to try and manage this as much as they possibly could with the resources that they have.

A suggestion was made in relation to maybe a text message being sent to patients asking them not to contact the practice with queries in relation to the covid vaccine or maybe having a separate option on the telephone lines for this. CH explained that a separate option on a practice telephone system had been trailed by a local practice, that option went to a recorded message directing the patient to all of the info re the vaccine etc. and this didn’t work. Patients still wanted to speak to someone regarding their concerns. On all covid vaccine invite text messages it is clearly stated re not contacting the practice and gives a web link and the local covid vaccination telephone number. Covid vaccine info is also on our website. 

COVID 19 Vaccine Programme Update
Patients are being invited for the vaccine as per the Joint Committee on Vaccination and Immunisation guidance. Practices have been asked to invite adult household members of those patients identified as being severely immunocompromised.  This in itself can bring some issues as these patients may not necessarily be registered with this practice but we can certainly either inform their practice of this or guide them to the link/tel no to book their appointment at our local vaccination site.

Second doses are also well on the way.
Our local vaccination site continues to run very well and patient/staff feedback has been very positive in relation to this.  There are also another two mass vaccination sites in Darlington now, one at the arena and one at Cockerton Pharmacy.
Promotion Of Patient Liaison Team
Darlington Primary Care Network and Healthwatch have been heavily involved in promoting our Patient Liaison Team (previously know as our Medical Reception Team). The practice is also taking part in a Facebook Live session re this role at the end of April. 
Workforce Update
CH informed the group that although there have been very few covid postive cases within the team, the practice has been functioning with nearly a 5th of it’s workforce on sick leave for a number of months now.  Sickness absence has particualrly had a huge impact within our nursing team.  Some locum nursing has been put in place but again this has been difficult as everyone’s main focus is the vaccination programme. However, there is a light at the end of the tunnel. There are plans in place for those on sick leave within the nurse team to return throughout this month and a new full time nurse will be joining the team at the beginning of May 2021.  There is also an advert out at the moment for a Health Care Assistant and the closing date for this vacancy is 8th April 2021.

Two new Patient Liaison Assistants have joined our team recently and we are also currently recruiting some business administration apprentices. 
A new training role has been introduced in the practice for Doctors who may be returning to general practice following some time out or updating their qualifications to allow them to practice in the UK. At the moment we have Dr Pop with us in this role.

The practice recently hosted a Physician Associate Student also which gave an excellent insight as to how this role would be beneficial in a primary care setting. 
Appointment System Surveys/Review
CH explained to the group that there were two surveys running at the moment, one for patients to complete and one for staff to complete, regarding our appointment system. These surveys will close on Friday of this week, the results will be analysed and taken to a Partnership Meeting on Friday 16th April to discuss further and develop a plan for the future design of our appointment system taking in to consideration the results from the surveys.
Patient Experience Survey
CFEP surveys, generally used for ‘patient experience’ feedback, have asked the practice to trial their new survey which is designed to incorporate questions in relation to the pandemic and how patients feel this has affected the primary care service that has been provided to them. CFEP is contacting CH w/c 12th April to discuss this further.
Staff Health & Health Wellbeing 
The practice will being to work towards the Gold Better Health At Work Award very shortly and all practices within the Darlington Locality will be sigining up to the Better Health At Work Award also.  CH leads on Staff Health and Wellbeing for the Darlington Primary Care Network  and is currently implementing a locality plan for the next two years in relation to this. 

Alongside this, practices are also being asked to think about the ‘Green Impact’ they have and consider siging up to the Green Impact For Health Toolkit.

Patient Feedback/Complaints
Main theme of feedback at the moment is in relation to the telephone lines and contacting the practice via this route.

As previously discussed, this is reviewed on a weekly basis, the CCG are aware that this is a national problem.  We are also looking to gradually increase the number of online appointments available to attempt to help with this. 
4. Patient Liaison Volunteer Role
For those new to the group, CH and EV explained what this role is and what it involves. CH and EV felt this role was very beneficial to have in the practice and the rest of the group agreed.  We will review reinstating this role when restrictions begin to lift and it is safe for more people to work in/attend the practice.  
5. Community Council Meeting Update
No major updates to be given at present but the next meeting will be held next week and KW will feedback at the next meeting. 
6. Future PPG Meeting Dates
8th July, 1pm

7th October, 1pm
7. A.O.B. 

RU gave the group a brief update with regards to the future development of Integrated Care Systems and the phasing out of Clinical Commissioning Groups. Very few members of the group had heard of this or had any major insight as to what this would involve and how this would impact them as patients. RU will feed this back to Healthwatch.
RU also informed the group that Mental Health Trusts from all regions were now working together to produce pathways of care rather than doing this in silo. 

RU sits on the Foundation Trust’s Council Of Governors Meeting and fed back that all services delivered by the Foundation Trust are now up and running and they are making some headway with working through the huge volume of patients that are currently on waiting lists. 

PC raised the issue of certain pharmacies processing/dispensing medications offsite which can cause a delay in the patient receiving their medication. CH explained that she was aware of certain pharmacies processing prescriptions in this way, however had very little influence over the pharmacy processes. CH will feed this back to the practice Prescribing Lead to raise this at the next Prescribing Committee. 

MC raised the question re the number of deaths relating to influenza last/this year in relation to previous years. CH didn’t have these figures but RU explained that the influenza virus is much less infectious than the covid virus and due to the social distancing, wearing of face masks and national lock downs there have been very few deaths in comparison to previous years.  To the point of this being referred to as the ‘missed flu season’. 
CH explained that Michelle Thompson from Healthwatch had attended the Practice Managers Meeting this morning with the following update:

· Healthwatch have had to adapt their way of working due to covid as they haven’t been able to go out and speak to people as they normally would. To continue to hear the voices of the local community ‘Wellbeing Wednesdays’ have been introduced which are live Facebook session and guest speakers have been invited to these sessions, they are working well. Healthwatch’s website and social media functions/promotions have also been updated and cover a variety of things including children/young people, health and wellbeing etc.

· Healthwatch have recently developed a 6 month work plan together which includes the following

· facilitate the community council in Darlington, 

· provide suicide prevention tins which include resources re how to spot someone who may be vulnerable and what to do about this.

· Distribute GP Registration cards 

· Introduce a Platform that will be uses to reach out to members of the public/practices and encourage/develop conversations etc.

· Clinical research engagement, ask peoples thoughts on this around, record sharing. The findings from this will be released in the near future.

· A models of engagement grant received will assist Healthwatch to develop their live facebook sessions etc.

· A remote monitoring grant will assist with developing the findings from the digital exclusion project as well as those services whereby patients are remotely monitoring an illness e.g. hypertension

· Will begin to look at Learning Disabilities, services available etc.

· Develop the Carers Strategy

· Children, young people and their families mental health support

· Review lessons learnt from the pandemic

· Linking in with LBGTQ community and listen to the their experiences of health and social care services, transgender and maternity services

· Drug and Alcohol abuse
· Sensory impairment

Healthwatch are also keen to promote successes from the last year and they are more than happy to do this on behalf of practices.  
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